
3 PRIMROSE STREET  

NEWTOWN, CT 06470        

TEL. (203) 270-4276                                                                                                                                              

 

PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION 

 

 

  

MINUTES 

REGULAR MEETING 

      Thursday, October 19, 2023 at 7:00 p.m.  

Council Chambers, Newtown Municipal Center 

3 Primrose Street, Newtown, CT 06470 

 

 

Present: Dennis Bloom, Gregory Rich, David Rosen, Roy Meadows 

  

Absent: Corrine Cox, Kersti Ferguson, Connie Widmann, Brian Leonardi 

 

Staff: Rob Sibley, Director of Planning and Land Use, Amy Coyle, Clerk 

 

Mr. Bloom called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  

 

Mr. Bloom designated Mr. Rosen to vote in place of Ms. Ferguson. 

 

Mr. Bloom moved to change the order of the meeting from number 2 to number 3.  

Mr. Meadows seconded. All in favor.  

          

1.   Introduction of BFJ Planning for the Planning of Conservation and Development 

(POCD) Timeline. 

 

Thomas Madden, AICP, Associate Principal, BFJ Planning and Michelle Gilman, Planner, BFJ 

Planning, gave an overview of the Newtown Plan of Conservation and Development (POCD) 

project.  BFJ Planning was hired by the Town to complete the POCD, which is required to be 

updated every 10 years.  The presentation consisted of an introduction, timelines and meeting 

schedules for the future vision of the town.  Mr. Madden stated online surveys will be sent out to 

the public and workshops will be offered.  The goal is to have a draft plan and to hold a public 

hearing by late February. BFJ has been collecting data, compiling research and will be 

summarizing their findings. 

 

Mr. Sibley stated the first public workshop has been scheduled for Thursday, November 30, 

2023 at the Community Center.  The information will be posted on Newtown’s website, as well 

as, an online platform where comments and suggestions will be welcomed.  Please see attached 

presentation.  

 

Mr. Bloom recommended public transportation be included in POCD discussions.  Mr. Madden 

stated yes, public transportation should be addressed and an analysis will be completed.   
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Mr. Meadows inquired about the scheduling of the meetings.  Mr. Madden stated they will build-

up the POCD website where the scheduling and survey information will become available.  This 

will be a separate online website.  Mr. Meadows asked how people will be motivated to 

participate in the online survey.  Mr. Meadows stated it is very important to receive input from a 

wide spectrum of people.  Mr. Madden stated they will compile an email list, using Facebook, 

The Bee, flyers, the schools and community groups to collect the data.  BFJ also plans on 

interviewing high school students. This methodology has been used in other towns and has been 

successful.   

 

Mr. Rich asked if the survey will be anonymous.  Mr. Madden stated no, we will have access to 

personal email addresses. Mr. Madden stated knowing the person is more productive.    

 

Mr. Sibley appreciates BFJ’s open process and getting the word out to the community.  

 

Mr. Bloom thanked BFJ and is looking forward to working with them.  

 

2.  Application 23.18 by Newtown Planning and Zoning Commission, for a Text Amendment 

to the Zoning Regulations of the Town of Newtown, to §1.02 and §3.01, to define Farming, Ag-

tivities/Agro-tourism, and Non-Agricultural-Related Use, and to define their uses in Farming and 

Residential Zones, as demonstrated by supporting documents submitted to the Land Use Agency 

09/8/23.  

 

Mr. Sibley gave an overview of the application and the previous discussions on the applications. 

Mr. Sibley stated these recommendations came directly from the 2014 POCD.  Mr. Sibley stated 

the regional COGS have received the text amendment and they have no negative comments.   

 

Mr. Sibley reviewed the text amendment application for the record (please see attached).   

 

Mr. Meadows stated he thought the text amendment would expand on pig farms and not be 

eliminated.  Mr. Sibley stated that he and Mr. Meadows had spoken about opportunities for pig 

farms in the future.  Mr. Sibley explained that a new application needs to be submitted to the 

P&Z commission, reviewed and discussed with the commission, a public hearing needs to be 

held and the application needs approval from the COGS.   

 

Mr. Rosen stated we can talk about pig farms at a future time and not hold up the process of the 

approval of this text amendment.   

 

Mr. Rich asked why we couldn’t add “operation of a pig farm” into the text amendment.  Mr. 

Sibley responded it would be open to interpretation.   

 

The commission had a discussion on how to move forward.  Mr. Sibley suggested tabling the 

application and modifying the language for review.  Mr. Meadows stated that sounded 

reasonable.   
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Mr. Rosen stated for the record that the existing application looks good.   

 

Mr. Sibley stated he will craft new text language regarding pig farms for a future meeting.  

 

Mr. Rich moved to continue the public hearing to November 2, 2023.  Mr. Meadows seconded.  

All in favor.  Application 23.18 by Newtown Planning and Zoning Commission, for a Text 

Amendment to the Zoning Regulations of the Town of Newtown will be CONTINUED to 

November 2, 2023.   

 

3.  Review and Discussion of Potential Text Language Modifications in the Newtown 

Zoning Regulations 

 

Mr. Sibley stated we will not be reviewing text language at this meeting but the areas we will be 

concentrating on in the future are:  Airbnb’s, piggeries, E-charging stations and modifications to 

the sign regulations. 

 

4. Director’s Report 

 

Mr. Sibley stated the town of Brookfield submitted a “Notice of Application for Regulation 

Change” (Please see attached).  Mr. Sibley stated it would not impact Newtown.   

 

Mr. Sibley stated Connecticut Association of Small Towns (COST) modified the required 4-hour 

yearly training as of October 1, 2023.  Commissioners that completed 4 hours training are not 

required to complete any additional training until after a their 4-year term is complete.  Any new 

commissioners or zoning officers that have not completed 4 hours of training are required to 

complete 4 hours of training by January 1, 2024.  Mr. Meadows asked why there was a change in 

training requirements.  Mr. Sibley stated there are no agencies or webinars that would be able to 

complete training within one year that would be the equivalent of an associate’s degree.  Mr. 

Rosen asked if training courses would be passed on to commissioners and officers.  Mr. Sibley 

stated the Town will continue to train and will continue to pass on courses to staff. 

 

 5. Approval of the Minutes  

 

Page 3 change “made” to “requested”.  Page 4 delete Connie Widmann from the vote and change 

“carried unanimously 6-0” to “carried unanimously 5-0”.  Mr. Meadows moved to approve the 

amended minutes of October 5, 2023.  Mr. Rich seconded.  All were in favor.  The minutes of 

October 5, 2023 were approved. 

 

The commission had a discussion on the inaccuracies of The Bee.  Mr. Bloom stated they 

misquoted him.  The commission concurred. Mr. Sibley stated at the end of the articles there is a 

phone number and email address to contact for comments or questions.  
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6.  Adjournment  

 

Mr. Rosen moved to adjourn. Mr. Bloom seconded. All members were in favor and the meeting 

was adjourned at 8:03 p.m. 
 

* Please note any amendments or corrections to these minutes will be reflected in the subsequent 

meeting’s minutes when the minutes are approved by the Commission *   

    

Respectfully submitted, 

Amy Coyle, Clerk  
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